GiveWell's Financial Situation as of December 15, 2011
Summary

· GiveWell intends to expand substantially over the coming year. We are having increasing influence and increasing research depth, as well as launching a new initiative (GiveWell Labs) that will create substantially more work. We believe we can productively use more staff to increase our capacity.

· Based on current projections, GiveWell projects a small surplus in 2012, and has a reasonable level of cash-on-hand. In the short term, we can expand without needing to identify new revenue sources.

· GiveWell will need to fundraise and find new revenue sources in order to maintain the size we hope to reach in mid-2012. Our projected 2013 deficit (based on current revenue sources) is $100,000-$200,000.

· GiveWell has an "excess assets" policy, specifying that once we surpass a certain level of unrestricted assets, we grant out the excess to top charities rather than continue to hold it ourselves. This policy is intended to ensure that donors to GiveWell need not worry about our room for more funding: when we have more than we can productively use ourselves, the result is more grants to the best charities we've found.

The case for expansion

Our view, which we will discuss in more detail when doing our formal annual self-evaluation in January 2011, is that GiveWell should be expanding.
· Our influence is growing rapidly. 
· Donations to top charities tracked through the website are up about 200-300% in 2011 vs. 2010 (and in 2010 they were up about 200% vs. 2009). For 2011, we project well over $1 million in donations through the website and well over $2 million in total donations to our top charities, counting only donors who give $250,000 and under (larger donors are now being tracked and dealt with differently, as discussed under "GiveWell Labs" below). Given that we are still growing significantly, that we have stuck to only a basic level of outreach efforts, and that GiveWell-using donors are substantially younger than a typical donor base, we expect these figures to rise significantly in the future.

· Growth is robust: there has also been strong growth in the number of donations (also up 200-300% in 2011 vs. 2010 after only growing ~50% between 2010 and 2009). Website traffic is also up significantly year over year ( > 100% growth in 2011 vs. 2010).

· We have also gained credibility among academics and funders - partly because of our growing impact on donations, partly because of our improved network, and partly because of specific work we've done (for example, publishing substantial analysis of the funding needs for the March 2011 relief effort in Japan and finding major errors in World Health Organization cost-effectiveness estimates).

· Our access is improving. Because of the above, our ability to get charities and scholars to engage with us is improving, giving us access to a lot more information that we need the capacity to analyze and incorporate into our research.

· Our level of depth is increasing. For our 2011 top charities, we've done far more investigation and analysis than for previous top charities, including extended pre-recommendation field visits and detailed original cost-effectiveness analysis (we no longer rely on World Health Organization estimates now that we've found substantial problems with them). We find this additional analysis to be important in making the best recommendation possible, which is becoming more important with our higher profile and greater impact on donations.

· GiveWell Labs is a promising initiative that will create a lot more work. In addition to seeing growing influence among $250k-and-under donors, we now have relationships with a few people who are capable of giving greater amounts, and we have launched GiveWell Labs (http://blog.givewell.org/category/givewell-labs/) to better serve this audience (as well as to find better giving opportunities in general). $1 million has been pre-committed to this initiative. The research process will be distinct from (though will have some overlap with) our core work of finding great charities, and may involve investigations into many causes we haven't previously covered.

· Our ability to hire and manage new talent is improving. All of the above point to a need for more capacity. Fortunately, we feel we have developed good processes for identifying and managing new talent. In the summer of 2011, we worked productively with a 7-person team including two temporary hires; we are looking to get back up to, and perhaps a bit above, this staff size. As of mid-January 2011, we will have 5 people on staff, all with strong and substantial track records of contributing to GiveWell.

Projected expenses and revenues - Nov. 2011 through Dec. 2012

As of December 15, 2011, our latest completed financial report is as of the end of October 2011 (the November report is in progress). Thus, we present our financial situation and projections starting November 1; however, we estimate "future expenses/revenues" following this date taking into account major actual expenses and revenues between 11/1/11 and 12/15/11.
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Nov-Dec 2011

Jan-Jun 2012

Jul-Dec 2012

Notes

Payroll: co-Executive Directors

$28,330.15

$84,990.44

$84,990.44

$75k each plus payroll taxes/health insurance

Payroll: other current employees

$17,565.15

$76,894.58

$81,734.41

Individual salaries confidential

Payroll: projected new hires

$0.00

$19,713.73

$70,969.41

See below

Payroll: raises

$0.00

$0.00

$16,672.49

10% of payroll starting Jul. 2012

Office space

$1,544.96

$5,600.48

$8,111.04

Rises as # employees rises

Site visits

$2,500.00

$7,500.00

$7,500.00

$15k/yr allocation based on ~$10k for 2011 site visits

Other travel

$833.33

$2,500.00

$2,500.00

See below

Misc admin

$1,666.67

$5,000.00

$5,000.00

$10k/yr allocation based on past expenses

Bookkeeping

$2,400.00

$7,200.00

$7,200.00

$1200/mo

Website

$1,666.67

$5,000.00

$5,000.00

$10k/yr allocation; major work is needed

Pledge-raising

$833.33

$2,500.00

$2,500.00

$5k/yr allocation based on past expenses

Insurance

$2,008.83

$0.00

$945.00

Audit fee

$0.00

$0.00

$6,500.00

Total expenses

$59,349.08

$216,899.23

$299,622.79

2012 total: $516,522

Total revenues

$407,055.71

$121,825.71

$405,429.34

2012 total: $527,255

Projected cash available for these expenses

$750,964.92

$655,891.40

$761,697.96

12-month-forward projected expenses

$516,522.01

$591,800.57

$584,355.57


Notes:
· We anticipate one new full-time hire, or two new part-time hires, starting in February 2012. We anticipate two new full-time hires starting July 2012. This timing is because our most promising prospects are college seniors, who we expect to be available starting in the summer.
· Because of our improved access (discussed above), we now see substantial opportunities to travel for to meet with specific people who can contribute to our research process. We have thus allocated $5,000 for non-field-visit-related travel, in addition to $15,000 for field visits (we spent $10,000 in 2011 on two field visits: three staff went to Malawi and two went to Delhi).
· $40,000 of our projected revenue over this period is one-time (i.e., it will not repeat in future years). Another $100,000 is projected from the Hewlett Foundation, but we cannot be assured of the William and Flora Hewlett Foundation's support, particularly since its CEO is soon stepping down.
· On the other hand, we will probably see some unanticipated revenue over this period as well.
Needs after 2012

We project a small surplus over 2012, but 2013 projected expenses are $584,355.57, more if we want to continue expanding ($584,355.57 is based on a staff size of 8, which we hope to reach around mid-2012). Because not all of the 2012 revenue is expected to recur in the future (as discussed above), we have a projected gap of $100,000-$200,000 (depending on whether we retain the William and Flora Hewlett Foundation's support) that we need to close by then to avoid deficits.

Thus, while we consider ourselves to be in a strong financial position with the ability to expand as warranted, it is also necessary for us to continue to fundraise and identify new revenue sources.

"Excess assets" policy

GiveWell has an "excess assets" policy, specifying that once we surpass a certain level of unrestricted assets, we grant out the excess to top charities rather than continue to hold it ourselves. This policy is intended to ensure that donors to GiveWell need not worry about our room for more funding: when we have more than we can productively use ourselves, the result is more grants to the best charities we've found.

We seek to hold a reasonable level of assets: one that gives us a stable, predictable financial situation and the ability to plan and to take any outstanding opportunities that come up (particularly with regard to hiring). Assets beyond what we feel we need in order to accomplish this are granted out. Details are available at http://www.givewell.org/about/official-records/Excess-Assets-Policy
